FAIR OAKS WATER DISTRICT

AGENDA ITEM III.1a

Regular Board Meeting Approved Minutes December 19, 2022

District Attendees

Randy Marx Michael McRae

Mark Dolby Chris Petersen Misha Sarkovich Tom R. Gray Shawn Huckaby

Chi Ha-Ly Paul Siebensohn Board Vice Pres

Board Vice President Board Member

Board Member

Board Member General Manager Operations Manager

Finance Manager

Technical Services Manager

Other Attendees

Paul Helliker

SJWD General Manager

Jerry Haleva Leon Corcos Visitor

Visitor

Absent

AGENDA ITEMS

I. CALL TO ORDER

- Board President Marx called the meeting to order at 6:32 p.m.
- Board President Marx moved agenda item VI.7 "Discussion and Possible action on 7762 Winding Way customer request" before the consent calendar.

II. PUBLIC COMMENT

• Mr. Leon Corcos stated that he has lived in Fair Oaks 30 something years. He wanted to read some ideas that he has. Mr. Corcos thanked members of the Board for letting him speak. He stated that as Board Members you are the stewards of the Water District. The District's primary responsibility is to give us safe, quality water at an affordable cost. Currently, you are proposing an increase of water rates. Running parallel to that increase, you are proposing, actually planning to spend several million dollars of rate payer's money to remodel the utility yard across the street; that's a lot of money. Its money that is unwisely being earmarked with unwise solutions....both fiscally and smarter for the village. He had lunch a couple weeks ago with Supervisor Desmond across the street at Brahma on another matter and he asked me, "Why is a prime piece

of real estate being used as a utility yard?" I never really thought about it and I had no answer, but I had to agree. It's a terrible use of prime real estate in the Fair Oaks Village. That said, he mentioned that he thought there must be some County land closely nearby that could be used for the maintenance yard and offices. Mike Aho from the Park District also mentioned that he would be interested in finding some land outside of the core Village area to share with the water District because they too need space for their maintenance and utility yard. I believe he brought that up to the Fair Oaks Water District's attention. So this could be a win-win for the District, for the residents and for the Village. So I propose this - put brakes on this project immediately. Think about selling the land; that part could be a great asset to the Village. Could be Co-op style grocery store, cooperatives and restaurants ...arts construction could all be part of it. Any of those things could bring more people to Fair Oaks, make the people of Fair Oaks happy. The resurgence happening in Fair Oaks continues rather than having a maintenance yard on the prime corner of our Village. The funds from a sale could be used to relocate, to rebuild outside of the core area. These funds from the sale could decrease and possibly get rid of the rate hike because it is a lot of money. He believes this is what the community would prefer. Mr. Corcos stated that you folks are a member of this community and I believe that this property is a member of Director Marx's district. So he would like to sit down with Board member Marx and see....He knows that FOWD has gone through CPAC and sadly it was during COVID. He did not think there was a lot going on with the plan. There was not a lot of community input because it was during COVID. He believes that keeping this a maintenance yard and seeking millions of dollars would be a huge mistake for the Village of Fair Oaks.

- Board President Marx stated he appreciates Mr. Corcos's comments and would be happy to discuss this matter further.
- Mr. Corcos's stated his email is on the signup sheet.
- General Manager Gray to forward the email to President Marx.
- Director Sarkovich stated that this ship has sailed a long time ago. When FOWD built the Administrative Building, it was decided that the Corp Yard would be refurbished in the future. FOWD hired an architecture firm and it took four years to go to CPAC and Sacramento Planning Commission; four years to get entitlement. FOWD is ready to build the Corporate Yard. FOWD decided not to split the staff into two (Operations and Management). FOWD has been at this site for a long time; long before other businesses opened up in this Village.
- Mr. Corcos stated he understands. FOWD was here when they made the SBA and the maintenance yard was listed as the business that can be...
- Director Sarkovich stated that FOWD will build something that would be an asset to
 the community. There would be new parking spaces that will be opened to the public
 after business hours; so, it is a win-win. FOWD will not go across the river; going back
 and forth, it will stay in the Fair Oaks Village.
- Mr. Corcos stated he understands that is Director Sarkovich's opinion.
- Director Sarkovich stated that it was a collective opinion and FOWD has the money

- allocated for the Corporate Yard. FOWD has reserved money for this project and did not raise rates for this project. FOWD raised rates primarily to rebuild the two transmission pipelines.
- Mr. Corcos questioned: "So Director Sarkovich, you believe that the Maintenance Yard
 and parking lot for the Water District is in the best interest of the community on that
 property when you could be far less visible?"
- Director Sarkovich stated that Mr. Corcos is thinking about what is highest use of real estate; you would think is retail or something else. That is fine but FOWD will not sell this land and it is not just him; it is a collective opinion of the Board.
- Mr. Corcos stated he understands that they missed the 30 days to protest the Planning Department granting a permit. He stated all that was completed during COVID, and it was challenging to go to CPAC meetings. He understands that FOWD has been working on the project for a long time.
- General Manager Gray stated he just wants to set the record straight and not get into a debate. He stated that in 2006 the planning was done for this Administrative Building. FOWD met with Jim Racy, a long-term pillar in the community, in 2003, 2004 and 2005 working out what would be the best use of Jim Racy's property. Jim Racy saw that FOWD's vision for the development of the property was a great investment in the Village. When FOWD did the outreach in 2006, the Browns, the McWilliams, a lot of people from the community, long time investors in the vision of the community, founding members of FOVEC were participants in the vision and planned out the next phase of the Corporate Yard development. The Village leadership was primarily involved in the vision of building the FOWD Administrative Building and the future development vision of the FOWD Corporate Yard - what it would look like. The vision was established in 2006 and FOWD is implementing that vision now. So it was in planning then and the Leadership of the community voted yes and yes. In 2018, FOWD had the funding and there were issues with the Corp Yard Building, the FOWD Board voted to go forward. It wasn't "willy nilly". It was brought forward with the vision of Fair Oaks Village community leaders.
- Mr. Corcos stated that he is not stating it was "willy nilly". What I am disputing is there are a lot of changes since 2006 and there has been a lot of changes to be a really interesting place. Many other people and I don't feel that having a maintenance yard in the core area of Fair Oaks ...when you could be a mile or two miles away on County property...that Desmond would be willing to try and find for you...you are stealing the Village and giving me a gravel pit, okay. That's unfair. And if FOWD is going to take the attitude of "we are going forward with it" I am going to take my attitude and I will start a campaign on social media and I will get 10,000 people signing saying you guys are doing the wrong thing. If you want 10,000 people or 5,000 people of Fair Oaks whatever I can get against you...Don't be condescending...
- Director Sarkovich stated he is not being condescending.
- Mr. Corcos stated, "Yes you are, you are making a little smirk and turning your head." If you would like to piss me off...

- Director Sarkovich stated so are we supposed to be afraid now. You are threatening us with 10,000 people?
- Mr. Corcos stated he is not threatening the FOWD. He stated if the community does not want FOWD to put a gravel yard in the most visible corner of the community when the FOWD could put it somewhere else; you people as shepherds of this whole situation, this is a public District. FOWD should be doing what the public wants not necessarily what FOWD wants.
- Board President Marx stated that FOWD needs to move to the next item; he is happy to discuss offline with Mr. Corcos.

III. CONSENT CALENDAR

The following consent calendar items were considered and acted upon as follows:

- 1. Approval of Minutes
 - a. Regular Board Meeting of November 21, 2022
- 2. Accept and File Treasurer's Report for the month of November 2022
- 3. Accept and File Investment Report for the month of November 2022
- 4. Accept and File Financial Expense Report for the month of November 2022
- 5. Approval of Warrants
- 6. Approval of Cal-Card Statements for the month of November 2022
- 7. Approval of Board Expense Report for the month of November 2022

Board Vice President McRae moved to approve the consent calendar as presented.

Director Sarkovich seconded the motion.

Motion carried with the following votes: Marx - aye, McRae - aye, Petersen - aye and Sarkovich - aye.

IV. PRESENTATION & CORRESPONDENCE

- 1. Oath of Office for Division 1 FOWD Board of Directors
 - General Manager Gray facilitated the oath of office for Chris Petersen as the Director representing Division 1.
- 2. Oath of Office for Division 2 FOWD Board of Directors
 - General Manager Gray facilitated the oath of office for Michael McRae as the Director representing Division 2.
- 3. Oath of Office for Division 3 FOWD Board of Directors
 - General Manager Gray facilitated the oath of office for Mark Dolby as the Director representing Division 3.
- 4. Correspondence dated November 28, 2022 from ACWA JPIA awarding FOWD with the "President's Special Recognition Award"

• Information only.

V. DISCUSSION AND ACTION ITEMS: OLD BUSINESS

1. Update and discussion on November 2022 General Election Costs

• General Manager Gray provided an overview of the actual cost of the November 2022 General Election.

2. Update and discussion on the SJWD wholesale water place of use issues

- General Manager Gray stated there is no staff recommendation; this is for information only. He stated the most important and reliable water supply asset available to the FOWD is the Pre-1914 Water Right surface water supply from the SJWD. The FOWD Board has made protecting this asset one of the Staff's most important tasks.
- General Manager Gray stated over the past couple of years both the SJWD and Carmichael Water District (CWD) have published statements indicating that the CWD service area, or some undefined portion of the CWD service area, is within the SJWD place of use – indicating that this area has established rights to SJWD Pre-1914 water. These claims were a surprise to FOWD staff.
- General Manager Gray stated based on direction from the FOWD Board, FOWD
 has been seeking all information from both the SJWD and CWD supporting their
 claims that any portion of the CWD is within the SJWD place of use for Pre-1914
 Water rights. He stated letters and responses to date are included to provide the
 Board with an update.
- General Manager Gray stated he attended the CWD Board meeting with representatives from Citrus Heights Water District (CHWD) and discussed this issue with them. FOWD is concerned about Pre-1914 Water Rights water only, but down the road, at any given time, FOWD is happy to endorse putting the CVP water to beneficial use to anybody that would want to help. Before tonight's meeting General Manager Gray contacted SJWD and CWD General Managers and reaffirmed the position of the FOWD Board that, if FOWD is educated and understands that the claim is valid, FOWD will relent to that, but FOWD wants to be educated so that it knows the claim is valid. Furthermore, FOWD 100% supports the SJWD putting the CVP water rights to beneficial use anywhere with anybody that wants to help them do that.
- SJWD General Manager Helliker stated the Board has documents that were transmitted back and forth. He stated with respect to the CVP water, that is not water that SJWD can transfer to CWD. CWD is not a CVP contractor. SJWD appreciates FOWD's support in making full use of the CVP water. In 2022, there is no allocation of CVP water, even if SJWD could have transferred to CWD, SJWD wouldn't be able to transfer. SJWD received report from JRP and it is not in the Board packet but General Manager Gray has a copy of it; that was adequate documentation that CWD is within the place of use of SJWD Water Right Water from SJWD's point of view. Even short of that, the agreement with CWD flows

from the Wholesale Water Supply Agreement which stipulates that SJWD cannot do deliveries to CWD until SJWD satisfies FOWD's needs first. That is the provision that is in the agreement and will stay in any future agreements that SJWD has with CWD. SJWD has this provision in the agreement with SSWD. SJWD values FOWD as its customers and considers FOWD to be SJWD's most important partners. No matter what happens to FOWD's queries about this, SJWD General Manager Helliker stated that he has not seen or not researched the various sources of documents referenced in the JRP Report, but SJWD considers documents he received from CWD to be adequate documentation for proving that CWD is within the place of use of SJWD Water Right Water. SJWD Board approved both agreements last year and this year.

- General Manager Gray stated there is one other concern that was brought to the Board in prior meetings. CWD and SSWD are looking at a potential merger and that their study document references that CWD has rights to SJWD Pre-1914 water and if they merge, that is one of the values that SSWD gets and that if they merge, they should work feverishly as one of their number one goals on protecting that and getting access to the SJWD Pre-1914 water for SSWD.
- SJWD General Manager Helliker stated he does not read the SSWD and CWD consolidation study that way and the documents he has shows portions of CWD that would qualify as place of use water, that does not apply to SSWD. He does not think that it would be wise for SJWD to consider and he will certainly not propose while he is there to deliver water to SSWD as part of SJWD's historic place of use. SJWD has been transferring water to SSWD pursuant to a Notice of Exemption. SJWD will continue to do so with the provision of meeting FOWD's needs first. This will allow SJWD to take advantage of all water sources and optimize the use of it. It puts us in a position to do well water substitution transfers with SSWD and provides conjunctive use benefits. He stated that he can guarantee SJWD would not consider any merger by SSWD and CWD to be grounds for delivering water anywhere but CWD.
- General Manager Gray stated, he respects that 100% and he stated that in no way shape or form would he say that SJWD General Manager Helliker is not representing FOWD fairly. What FOWD is after, what FOWD values most is the Pre-1914 water from SJWD it's the gold of California water. He stated FOWD would like to not be working with attorneys and to be sitting in a room and take everything that everybody has and educate all the players; all stakeholders. What FOWD has is a document prepared by a consultant for the possible merger of CWD and SSWD that states, generally, CWD...is in place of use of SJWD Water Right Water and references several documents that may or may not exist and nobody is giving them to FOWD. He stated if everyone is collaborating, why not share the referenced documents. If it's true, fair and reasonable, FOWD is on board, but so far FOWD has not received anything to true it up.
- SJWD General Manager Helliker stated he does not have the documents, has not seen the referenced documents, and he has not taken the time to go to the places

- where the documents are referenced; they are in the State library and County records. They are available for FOWD to research.
- General Manager Gray stated that FOWD finds its puzzling that SJWD General Manager Helliker just indicated on behalf of SJWD and their board, that they (CWD) are in the place of use, but all SJWD has is this one document that is redacted. SJWD does not have the information that was redacted either and never researched the supporting documents to make sure it is true.
- Director Petersen asked for the name of consultant report and a copy of the report.
- SJWD General Manager Helliker stated that the report was by JRP.
- General Manager Gray stated he can email the report to Director Petersen.
- General Manager Gray was curious about the documents being redacted and the generalized claims with no documents provide in support.
- Director Petersen stated he read through the report and thanked staff for putting the packet together; it was a good information. He would like to confirm his understanding of the 300 AF per year.
- General Manager Gray stated the 300 AF per year is not what FOWD is concerned about. He stated FOWD is looking at the long-term use SJWD Pre-1914 water rights.
- SJWD General Manager Helliker stated 26,000 AF of Pre-1914 and 7,000 AF of post 1914; total of 33,000 AF.
- General Manager Gray stated that with 33,000 AF of the most valuable water in California combined with FOWD's and CHWD's groundwater, the entire SJWD service area, including San Juan Retail, is pretty much whole for water at build out. That is why it is so valuable.
- General Manager Gray stated when there is a claim made that CWD has a portion
 of the SJWD Water Right Water ... that CWD has never paid for ... and then CWD
 is filing a report and adopting reports that say they are merging and they have a
 right to the SJWD water ... FOWD needs to ask that they prove this prior to going
 forward.
- Board directed staff to continue working and monitoring this process.
- General Manager Gray stated he contacted SJWD General Manager Paul Helliker and CWD General Manager Cathy Lee to work on this matter.

3. Update and discussion on the collaborative effort to develop a SJWD Cost Allocation Plan

 General Manager Gray stated this is information only. This is a collaborative effort between staff of FOWD and CHWD identifying that SJWD didn't have a written plan or policy for allocating costs between retail and wholesale operations. SJWD is working together with FOWD and CHWD (Folsom and Orange Vale are invited), but primarily it will be SJWD, FOWD and CHWD to develop a formal written plan

- or policy for assigning costs to the wholesale and retail operations. Included in the packet are all the updates and proposals from the consultant for doing the work.
- Board President Marx stated this an important issue that General Manager Gray needs to keep working on and it would be another high priority.
- Vice President McRae inquired when a formal plan will be released.
- SJWD General Manager Helliker stated within a month. He stated SJWD met with the consultant and they have received information SJWD provided to the consultant including the methodology SJWD has been using. The consultant has reviewed the information and are in the process of analyzing the information and will provide written recommendations. He stated in his conversation with the consultant, they were comfortable with the methodology SJWD has been using with some tweaks. For example, his time is currently 90% Wholesale and 10% Retail. He went through very exhaustive analysis of his time expenditures for past 12 months and it turned out 85% Wholesale and 15% Retail. One of the changes will likely be that adjustment. The consultant did go through all SJWD's categories of expenses. They identified percentages and salaries and benefits are on top of the list; capital expenses are included as well. He stated a draft report will be completed within a month or so and SJWD can have a conversation with FOWD and other customers to get feedback to come up with a final plan. SJWD hopes to satisfy everybody's interest and our goal is to allocate costs accurately.
- General Manager Gray stated that in general, it is hard to understand that SJWD Retail Operation, which is FOWD's size, and only needs 15% of General Manager's time to run.
- Board President Marx inquired if this cost allocation covers both ongoing cost as well as special/capital projects.
- SJWD General Manager Helliker clarified specific project with specific allocation?
- Board President Marx emphasized that previously he and former FOWD Director Dave Underwood and SJWD Director Bob Walter seeked strategy for cost allocation to a specific new project that benefits one or more agencies and has nothing to do with other agencies in the family to avoid situations like the Fair Oaks 40. Is this part of the plan SJWD is working on with the consultant?
- SJWD General Manager Helliker stated if there is a specific project with those characteristics, SJWD would do that. At this time there is no project with that characteristic.
- Board President Marx asked if there would be a written procedure for a specific project with that characteristic in case it does come up in the future?
- SJWD General Manager Helliker stated SJWD has cost allocation for the CTP pipeline. SJWD has a very complicated and comprehensive cost analysis that SJWD does every year and he hopes that this is a very unique situation. That is the way SJWD's joint agreement works for the members. He provided the Hinkle Project as another example. SJWD goes through every year and allocates costs per

the formula SJWD developed. After completing the cost methodology, SJWD completes the Wholesale Master Plan; it is almost done. He provided comments for the Master Plan a few days ago. Next project SJWD will take on is the Wholesale Financial Plan. SJWD will revisit this again, including specific cost allocations for specific projects. He stated that any projects that has a unique allocation, SJWD will identity the cost and anyone spending time on that project will charge their time appropriately.

- General Manager Gray stated SJWD General Manager Helliker mentioned he received final comments for the Wholesale Master Plan. FOWD and Board members wanted to review the SJWD Wholesale Master Plan and provide comments. FOWD never received a copy of the Wholesale Master Plan and FOWD was told it would get an opportunity to comment.
- SJWD General Manager Helliker clarified that he provided his comments to the draft that was part of SJWD's internal process. Next step is to provide to FOWD.
- General Manager Gray thanked SJWD General Manager Helliker for the clarification.
- Director Petersen thanked SJWD General Manager Helliker for the explanation.
 He inquired on the MGT report, "We understand that time is not tracked at the
 position level, with the limited resources available at SJWD to implement a tracking
 system at may not feasible." So when you said your time is 85% Wholesale and
 15% Retail, how is that determined?
- SJWD General Manager Helliker stated he went back for the past 12 months and categorized them by Wholesale and Retail.
- Director Petersen inquired about timecards.
- SJWD General Manager Helliker stated that SJWD does timecards but only charges to specific projects such as for cost recovery type projects; SJWD does not charge time in increments like 6 minutes etc. Distribution System Operators with 100% of time to Retail, they are not charging on specific valves A or B because it is not necessary to do so. For employees that are both SJWD Wholesale and Retail, SJWD is looking through and reviewing time expenditures.
- General Manager Gray stated if SJWD is not doing timecards and allocating time through project accounting, what is time expenditure?
- SJWD General Manager Helliker stated SJWD does not do things like law firms do.
- General Manager Gray stated that he understands SJWD does not charge in time increments. However, if SJWD does not use project accounting, how does SJWD account the time to the project for staff like SJWD Finance Manager and SJWD Operations Manager?
- SJWD General Manager Helliker stated for his staff, if it is a capital or developer project, they capture their time. For SJWD General Manager Helliker, he would

- not track time such as writing a letter to FOWD for 10 minutes. His analysis was going through his emails, phone calls that he tracked to obtain the cost analysis.
- General Manager Gray stated FOWD uses project accounting and has a project number for each line item in the annual Board approved budget that enables FOWD to track time and expenses.

4. Update and discussion on the Northridge Well Property Expansion Project

General Manager Gray stated FOWD was on the San Juan Unified School District's agenda and the resolution was approved. There will be public hearing in January 2023. Staff will continue to work with the San Juan Unified School District to obtain an agreement.

5. Update and discussion on the FOWD Corporation Yard Redevelopment Project

- General Manager Gray stated Gutierrez and Associates is working on the detailed design.
- Director Sarkovich inquired when the Board can expect a completed design.
- General Manager Gray stated he will provide an updated schedule of the FOWD Corporation Yard Redevelopment Project at the January 2023 Regular Board Meeting.

6. Update and discussion on the FOWD Groundwater Well Projects

- General Manager Gray stated FOWD received a check for \$357,716.54 as part of the grant reimbursement funding for the New York Well Project.
- Director Sarkovich inquired about bid for the New York Well Project.
- General Manager Gray stated the bid package is expected to go out for bid in February 2023.

7. Update and discussion on the 2022 FOWD Water Transfer Project

- General Manager Gray provided an overview of the 2022 FOWD Water Transfer Project. Detailed information provided.
- Director Petersen inquired if FOWD has a full agreement of the water transfer with SJWD.
- General Manager Gray responded FOWD has a water transfer agreement with SJWD.
- Director Petersen asked for the calculation of the water transfer. He would like to obtain the net transfer.
- General Manager Gray stated he can provide the water transfer calculation.
- Director Petersen asked to see if FOWD can reinvest the water transfer into ASR or other wells.
- General Manager Gray stated that the water transfer money is part of the General Fund, and the Board can determine how that fund will be used.

- President Marx stated that he wanted to have a meeting to discuss ASR with San Juan Water District.
- General Manager Gray to contact SJWD and suggest having a 2x2 meeting.
- SJWD General Manager Helliker mentioned that the meeting could be between the two General Managers.
- General Manager Gray stated there would be some value to have Board members participate.
- SJWD General Manager Helliker stated that any water transfer revenues made via Wholesale Transfer goes back into the Wholesale budget to reduce Wholesale cost.

8. Discussion and possible action on the 2023 FOWD Annual Budget

Director Sarkovich moved to approve the 2023 FOWD Annual Budget.

Vice President McRae seconded the motion.

Motion carried with the following votes: Dolby – aye, Marx – aye, McRae – aye, Petersen – aye and Sarkovich – aye.

VI. DISCUSSION AND ACTION ITEMS: NEW BUSINESS

1. Discussion and possible action on the 2023 Salary Ranges for all Board approved positions

 General Manager Gray provided an overview of the salary ranges that included the 4% COLA (effective January 1, 2023) per Board Adopted Policy.

Director Sarkovich moved to approve the 2023 Salary Ranges as presented.

Director Petersen seconded the motion.

Motion carried with the following votes: Dolby - aye, Marx - aye, McRae - aye, Petersen - aye and Sarkovich - aye.

- General Manager Gray asked the Board to provide clarifications as to staff that would receive the 4% COLA because back in July 2022, the Board approved to have the General Manager receive the COLA.
- The Board responded that the 4% COLA would apply to all employees except for the General Manager, who is on contract with FOWD.

2. Discussion and possible action on the selection of a Board President and Vice President for 2023

President Marx moved to appoint Vice President Michael McRae as President for 2023.

Director Sarkovich seconded the motion.

Motion carried with the following votes: Dolby - aye, Marx - aye, McRae - aye, Petersen - aye and Sarkovich - aye.

President Marx moved to appoint Director Petersen as Vice President for 2023.

Director Sarkovich seconded the motion.

Motion carried with the following votes: Dolby - aye, Marx - aye, McRae - aye, Petersen - aye and Sarkovich - aye.

3. Discussion and possible action on FOWD Policy No. 5070: "Investment of District Funds"

• The Board did not make any changes to FOWD Policy No. 5070.

4. Update and discussion on FOWD's Annual Financial Risk Assessment

- Finance Manager Ha-Ly provided an overview of the FOWD's Annual Financial Risk Assessment.
- Staff to schedule a presentation of the Emergency Response Plan for Board members in closed session.
- Vice President McRae stated staff should provide a tour of FOWD's facilities in Spring 2023, since there are new Board members.

5. Discussion and possible action on auditor renewal for the 2022 year-end financial audit

Director Sarkovich moved to approve JJA CPA, Inc. to perform 2022 year-end financial audit.

President Marx seconded the motion.

Motion carried with the following votes: Dolby - aye, Marx - aye, McRae - aye, Petersen - aye and Sarkovich - aye.

6. Discussion and possible action on additional funding for 2022 expenses

Director Sarkovich moved to approve transferring \$36,000 from reserves to cover 2022 expenses.

President Marx seconded the motion.

Motion carried with the following votes: Dolby – aye, Marx – aye, McRae – aye, Petersen – aye and Sarkovich – aye.

7. Discussion and possible action on 7762 Winding Way customer request

- General Manager Gray provided an overview of the 7762 Winding Way customer request.
- Mr. Haleva provided his input related to the request.
- The Board directed staff to write-off the \$2,933.65 billing amount.

8. Report back on customer inquiry about public water infrastructure near the Hill Street and Valley Street

• Operations Manager Huckaby reported that the repair near the Hill Street and Valley Street has been completed.

9. Update and discussion on FOWD Water Supply for the month of November 2022

• Technical Services Manager Siebensohn provided an overview of the Water Supply for November 2022.

VII. UPCOMING EVENTS

1. None

VIII. REPRESENTATIVE REPORTS

1. Sacramento Groundwater Authority (SGA)

• Director Petersen provided an overview of the newly hired member at SGA.

2. Regional Water Authority (RWA)

• No report.

3. Sacramento Water Forum

• No report.

4. Other

- Vice President McRae recommended that Director Petersen work on matters related to SJWD.
- President Marx stated FOWD can rename the Wholesale Water Agreement Ad-Hoc Committee to San Juan Water District Ad-Hoc Committee. Director Petersen is on that Committee.
- President McRae asked the Directors to email him their preferences as to the committees they want to serve on prior to the January Regular Board Meeting.

IX. DIRECTORS' REPORTS & COMMENTS

- 1. Budget Committee (Sarkovich)
 - None.

2. Technical Advisory Committee – (Marx, McRae)

• Staff to schedule a Technical Advisory Committee Meeting (Special Board Meeting) on the second week of January 2023.

3. Capital Improvement Committee – (Sarkovich)

• None.

4. Personnel Committee – (McRae, Petersen)

• Staff to schedule a Personnel Committee Meeting in January 2023 prior to the General Manager's performance evaluation.

5. Public Relations Committee – (McRae)

- None.
- 6. Wholesale Water Agreement Ad-Hoc Committee (McRae, Petersen)
 - None.
- 7. Carmichael Water District Ad-Hoc Committee (Marx, McRae)
 - None.

X. GENERAL MANAGER'S REPORT

- 1. Maintenance Work Report
 - Report provided, no discussion.
- 2. Capital Projects Status Reports
 - Report provided, no discussion.
- 3. Authorizations of Additional Funding
 - Report provided, no discussion.
- 4. Water Transfer Status Report
 - None.
- 5. Claims Against District
 - Report provided, no discussion.
- 6. Employee Update
 - None.
- 7. Water Issues Update on Regional Involvement
 - None.
- 8. Other
 - None.

XI. PUBLIC COMMENT

• None.

President Marx closed the open session meeting at 8:43 p.m.

Present Marx opened the closed session meeting at 8:48 p.m.

XII. CLOSED SESSION PURSUANT TO GOVERNMENT CODE SECTIONS 54956 & 54954.5

1. Conference on Anticipated Litigation (Subdivision (d) of Section 54956.9) – one case

2. Public Employee Performance Evaluation – General Manager

President Marx closed the closed session meeting at 9:40 p.m. President Marx reopened the meeting to the public at 9:40 p.m.

OAKS WATER OIS

SACRAMENTO

COUNTY

XIII. REPORT FROM CLOSED SESSION

• None.

XIV. ADJOURNMENT

• With no further business to come before the Board, Board President Marx adjourned the meeting at 9:41 p.m.

The Board approved the preceding minutes on January 17, 2023

Tom R. Gray General Mana

General Manager/Board Secretary

Date